AUDIT COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 22 NOVEMBER 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Lishman, Mrs Parsons, Stockdale, Stothard and Tweedie 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Finance and Performance Management



Portfolio Holder



Ms Tina Meyer – Audit Manager

AUC.51/06
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.

AUC.52/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Hendry and Mr Mark Heap – District Auditor and Relationship Manager

AUC.53/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.1 (Minutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 October 2006) and specifically any reference to Kingmoor Park because her husband served on the Board of Kingmoor Park.

AUC.54/06
MINUTES

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 25 and 28 September 2006 be received and signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meetings.

AUC.55/06
MINUTES OF CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
Councillor Mallinson, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room but made no comment other than in her role as Chairman of the Committee.

The Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 19 October 2006 were submitted for information.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

AUC.56/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.244/06 of the Executive on 23 October 2006 detailing their decision in response to resolutions made by this Committee.  The decision was -

“That the Audit Committee be advised that the Executive will work with Officers to identify the most appropriate way of addressing the issue of underspends as part of the forthcoming Budget process.

Referring to resolution (6), the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder pointed out that, whilst the issue of underspends would be considered as part of the forthcoming budgetary process, he had been unable to give an assurance as to the timescale for a protocol to be put in place, if that was considered to be the most appropriate way forward.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

AUC.57/06
2005/06 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS – UPDATE ON AUDIT ISSUES
The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) introduced report CORP.59/06 providing an update on the outstanding uncertainties affecting the signing off of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts.

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) reported that an amended Statement of Accounts for 2005/06 had been produced and copies were available for Members at the meeting.

She reminded Members that at the last meeting of the Committee on 28 September 2006 the Audit Commission had presented its Annual Governance Report, including a draft unqualified opinion on the Council’s financial Statements.  It also, however, stated that there were a number of uncertainties which needed to be resolved before the Accounts could be signed off.

At that meeting it had been hoped that the Statement of Accounts would be signed off by the statutory deadline of 30 September 2006, albeit that no guarantees were given.  Despite a considerable amount of work having been carried out, the Audit Commission had been unable to sign off the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts. 

Ms McGregor then updated the Committee on the issues surrounding the individual uncertainties and the position regarding the bank reconciliation.

The Council had now addressed all of the material issues raised by the Audit Commission, the revised Statement of Accounts was with the Auditors and it was hoped that the Audit Commission could give a verbal update to the Committee that the 2005/06 Accounts could now be satisfactorily signed off.

The Chairman asked whether Members wished to have sight of the amended Statement of Accounts now or, alternatively, take the document with them at the end of the meeting.  Members agreed to the latter course of action.

Ms Meyer (Audit Manager) said that the Audit Commission had not been able to discuss the report with the authority in advance of the meeting due to a very short timescale.

She confirmed that the Audit Commission was not now doing any further substantive audit work.  The final review was underway and it was hoped that Mr Heap would be able to give his opinion in the very near future.

Referring to the Bank Reconciliation, Ms Meyer reiterated the comments previously made by Mr Heap that in terms of the final accounts audit extensive substantive audit work had been carried out to mitigate the risk in respect of the bank reconciliation.  The Bank Reconciliation was regarded as an essential element of internal control, and until it was produced in a format showing the movement between the ledger and the bank statements to be due to timing differences only which they could easily recognise uncertainty would remain with an impact on audit time and fees, and possibly the audit opinion.  She wished to make it clear that the remaining issues related to the Council’s ability to provide the assurance necessary for the authority’s own internal control purposes.

In response, Mrs Brown said that the traditional format would continue to be produced until the Audit Commission was content.  A small ‘unreconciled’ balance remained on the traditional format which dated back to May and which was being investigated.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations -

1. Members questioned whether the Bank Reconciliation issue identified was as a result of ongoing problems with the Financial Management System and whether the system was ‘fit for purpose’.  If not, then that should be raised with the manufacturers.  They further sought clarification as to whether the system was being used satisfactorily by other local authorities and whether those authorities were experiencing similar audit problems.

In response Mrs Brown confirmed that the system was in use in other local authorities.  She undertook to investigate the points raised and, if possible, report to the next meeting of the Committee.   An assurance was required from the manufacturers that the system was correct for audit.

Ms Meyer added that it was a key matter of internal control to ensure that specific assurances were in place on the bank reconciliation.

2. In response to a question, Ms Meyer advised that the bank reconciliation issue would not be resolved until a clear and obviously balanced reconciliation could be produced.   However, that would not delay the signing off of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts as additional assurance.

3. Referring to Section 2.5 of the report (the potential overstatement of the value of fixed asset additions in the year arising from the capitalisation of revenue costs), Members asked why the challenge regarding the post excavation archaeological work arising from the Millennium Project had only now been raised.

In response, Ms Meyer said that the audit was based upon material items.  Previously that work had fallen below the level of materiality, however, that had not been the case this year.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services (Mr Egan) explained his understanding of the position regarding the Millennium Project.

4. Members questioned the level of materiality.  Mrs Brown added that she had asked for that information as she had been made aware that there were other uncertainties remaining and she wished to know what they were and what the level of materiality was in order that Officers could take action on items which may potentially become material in preparation for next year’s accounts.  It was her understanding that other local authorities were provided with a materiality figure.

Ms Meyer replied that it was risk based and dependent upon a number of items.  The level of materiality would change each year and therefore it was not possible to provide a figure.  She had previously provided details of the Auditing Standard on Materiality to Mrs Brown.   She also advised that the Audit Commission would liase with Council Finance staff to provide information on what the remaining uncertainties were.

Members asked that they be provided with a copy of the Auditing Standard on Materiality and that Mrs Brown investigate that aspect with the other authorities in Carlisle’s family group.

5. The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder noted that on occasion the Audit Commission felt it necessary to obtain further advice from their Technical Team.  He questioned why the Council was not provided with copies of the Technical Team’s responses.

Mr Egan added that it was important for the Council to know that the position put to the Technical Team reflected absolutely the Council’s position.

In response, Ms Meyer explained that the Audit Commission’s Technical Team was an internal resource for the Audit Commission.   Technical reports were written for internal reference – this was then used by the audit team to report the required action by the authority to resolve that issue.  Regarding the latter point, Ms Meyer would be happy to agree with the Council the content  of issues put to the Technical Team.

6. A Member referred to the query regarding the number of Schedule Monument Consents provided to the Council in respect of the Millennium Project work and why the costs of the post excavation work may need to be apportioned between Tullie House, the Gallery and the Irish Gate Bridge.

Mrs Brown said that the treatment of the archaeological works as capital expenditure had been accepted by the Audit Commission on 3 November 2006.  There remained an outstanding query regarding the number of Schedule Monument Consents provided to the Council covering the Millennium Project work.  Depending on the outcome, the costs of the work may have to be split.

7. That a meeting of the Committee be convened on 12 December 2006 to consider the signing off  of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts, subject to a response having been received from the Auditors.

8. Members wished to place on record their thanks to members of the Finance Team for the considerable amount of work undertaken over recent weeks.

RESOLVED – (1) That the current position on the audit opinion for the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee in response to the issues raised by Members regarding the Financial Management System as detailed at point 1 above.

(3) That the Committee be provided with details of the Auditing Standard on Materiality.

(4) That the content of issues to be put to the Audit Commission’s Technical Team be agreed with the City Council prior to their submission.

(5) That a further meeting of the Committee be convened on 12 December 2006 to consider the signing off of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts, subject to a response having been received from the Audit Commission.

(6) That the above resolutions of the Committee be referred to the Executive.

AUC.58/06
3 YEAR FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT PLAN
The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.58/06 containing a 3 Year Financial Improvement Plan.

The Executive had on 25 September 2006 considered an independent review of the financial management arrangements of the Council.  The Executive had requested that each of the points in the recommended Institute of Public Finance (IPF) Action Plan be considered and an Improvement Plan developed with responsible Officers, timescales and measures of success identified.

A 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan had been drawn up (and actions were being progressed), taking account of –

(a) Issues raised in the recent IPF report of financial management;

(b) The few outstanding actions from the Statement of Accounts Action Plan;

(c) Actions set out in the Use of Resources Self Assessment in meeting the Council’s objective of improving its rating from a level 2 (performing adequately) to level 3 (performing well) in effective management of its resources.

The Executive had on 20 November 2006 approved the 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan which would be monitored by this Committee (Minute EX.278/06 referred).

Mrs Brown added that a bid had been included within the Budget to enable the improvement work to continue.  If would, however, also be necessary to review the structure of Financial Services.

In considering the matter Members made the following observations –

1. In response to a question on actions to improve the final accounts process (reference 5.3), Mrs Brown explained that the tasks were designed to ensure that everything was properly documented and evidenced to meet the requirements of the Audit Commission.

2. A Member asked whether sufficient resources existed within the Finance Team to undertake the work required.

Mrs Brown replied that additional resources would be required which was why the structure would be reviewed as the next step.

3. A Member questioned whether monitoring of the Financial Management Improvement Plan properly fell within the remit of the Committee.  He was particularly concerned to ensure that the remit of the Committee remained pure.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that the matter had been the subject of discussion at Group Leader level.  His view was that it fitted broadly within the remit of the Committee, although he accepted that there were potential overlaps with the work of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee which was perhaps understandable given that the latter Committee previously undertook audit related work as part of its remit.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that it would be helpful if the Committee’s Terms of Reference were reviewed early next year at which time a view could be taken on the matter.

The Chairman suggested that the Minutes of the Committee be submitted to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for information.

4. Clarification was sought regarding the comment at reference 4.3 “….  there is a risk that delegation of new initiatives and projects to more junior staff will result in a higher degree of errors whilst the learning curve is achieved.”

Mrs Brown replied that the staff involved were qualified Accountants and the comment had been included to flag up the potential risk.

RESOLVED – (1) That the 3 Year Financial Management Improvement Plan be approved and monitored by the Audit Committee.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to provide updates on the various actions as appropriate to future meetings of the Committee.

AUC.59/06
DATES FOR 2007/08 MEETINGS OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE
The Director of Corporate Services submitted a note detailing suggested dates for meetings of the Committee during 2007/08.

The Chairman further reminded Members that meetings had previously been agreed for Tuesday 23 January and Wednesday 18 April 2007 commencing at 10.00 am.

RESOLVED – That arrangements be made for meetings of the Committee to take place as follows –

· Tuesday 12 December 2006 (subject to a response being received from the Audit Commission on the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts)

· Tuesday 23 January 2007 at 10.00 am

· Wednesday 18 April 2007 at 10.00 am

· Friday 22 June 2007 at 10.00 am

· Thursday 27 September 2007 at 10.00 am

[The meeting ended at 11.10 am]

